Subcommittee on Health, Employment, Labor and Pensions Committee on Education and the Workforce, U.S. House of Representatives

Hearing on "Safeguarding Workers' Rights and Liberties"

November 30, 2023

Testimony of Jody Calemine,

Director of Labor and Employment Policy, The Century Foundation

My name is Jody Calemine. I am the director of labor and employment policy at The Century Foundation (TCF). I have worked in labor law practice and policy for the past twenty-four years, representing workers and unions for thirteen years (1999–2003, 2014–2023), staffing the House Education and Labor or Workforce Committee for eleven years (2003–2014), and now working with TCF starting a few months ago. TCF was founded in 1919 by American businessman Edward Filene. It is a progressive, independent think tank that conducts research, develops solutions, and drives policy change to make people's lives better.

I thank the Subcommittee for the opportunity to submit the following testimony on H.R. 1200, the National Right to Work Act.

This bill would amend the National Labor Relations Act (NLRA) and the Railway Labor Act (RLA) to prohibit unions and employers from agreeing to what are commonly referred to as "union security" provisions. The proposal is a very bad idea, as explained below.

Background on Union Security

Union security provisions help ensure that a union has the resources to do the work of bargaining and enforcing a contract. If workers at a company unionize, their union becomes the exclusive bargaining representative of all the employees in the bargaining unit. Federal law imposes a duty of fair representation on the union, requiring the union to represent all employees in the bargaining unit fairly, whether they are members of the union or not. Federal law already prohibits the "closed shop," which is an arrangement where the employer may only hire and retain union members. In other words, it is already unlawful to compel a worker to join a union as a condition of employment. What federal law does allow is a "union shop," which is where, after a grace period of at least thirty days, a newly hired employee must meet the core financial obligations of membership—that is, pay dues even if they decline actual membership. Federal law also allows an "agency shop," wherein the employee must pay fees to the union if they opt to not become a full dues-paying member. There is very little operative difference between an "agency shop" and a "union shop." Under either lawful union security clause, if an employee opts not to join the union and instead pay the agency fees or

¹ NLRA Section 8(b)(1)(A) and 8(b)(2); 29 U.S.C. 158(b)(1)(A) and 158(b)(2); s ee, e.g., Vaca v. Sipes, 386 U.S. 171 (1967).

² NLRA Section 8(a)(3), 29 U.S.C. 158(a)(3).

³ See NLRB v. General Motors, 373 U.S. 734 (1963); Retail Clerks Local 1625 v. Schermerhorn, 373 U.S. 746 (1963). There is also another version of agency shop called "maintenance of membership" that again simply requires employees to pay fees without compelling actual membership.

financial core obligations, federal law allows such a nonmember to opt out of paying any amount beyond costs that are germane to collective bargaining, contract administration, or grievance adjustment.⁴ Finally, since enactment of the Taft–Hartley Act of 1947, while federal labor law preempts state and local policy on most matters concerning private sector collective bargaining, NLRA Section 14(b) has allowed states to enact prohibitions on union or agency shop arrangements altogether.⁵ The Railway Labor Act, which covers airlines and railroads, contains no 14(b) equivalent and instead explicitly authorizes union or agency shops if a covered union and employer agree to them, regardless of the state.⁶

Background on "Right to Work" Laws

The state-enacted prohibitions on union security, made possible by NLRA Section 14(b), have been termed "right to work" laws—a misnomer adopted by their early proponents. In a state without a "right to work" law, union security agreements are not required, but the union and employer may voluntarily enter into them. In a state with a "right to work" law, an employer and a union are prohibited from entering into a union security agreement. In other words, a right-to-work law is a governmental restriction on the freedom of contract. These state laws do not reach employers subject to the Railway Labor Act. And with respect to public sector employment, these laws were superseded by the 2018 US Supreme Court decision in *Janus v. AFSCME*, which effectively made "right to work" the law of the land for the public sector in every state.

In "right to work" states, where union security clauses are illegal, an employee under a union contract can opt to pay nothing for the union's services while enjoying the benefits of the contract and being entitled to the union's representation and enforcement efforts. That nonmember and non-fee-paying employee will receive the wage increases that the union—funded by his or her coworkers who are dues-paying union members—won at the bargaining table. If that nonmember and non-fee-paying employee is fired without just cause, the union will represent that employee in the grievance procedure and fight to win his job back. Receiving all these benefits without paying for them while others do pay for them creates a free-rider problem, i.e., why pay for the services if one can receive them for free? The "right to work" restrictions on union security are not intended to give anyone the right to work as the phrase might be commonly understood. Instead, these laws are designed to deplete the union's resources, weakening its bargaining power over time, in the hopes that it will eventually disappear from the workplace altogether or at least be dissuaded from organizing further in that state.

The Purpose of "Right to Work" Laws

⁴ CWA v. Beck, 487 U.S. 735 (1988).

⁵ NLRA Section 14(b), 29 U.S.C. 164(b).

⁶ RLA Section 2 Eleventh, 45 U.S.C. 152 Eleventh.

⁷ There are twenty-seven states that have passed "right to work" laws, although one of them, Michigan, has since repealed the law eleven years after its adoption, with the repeal set to take effect in 2024. The twenty-seven states in the order of their adoption are: Florida (1944), Arizona (1946), South Dakota (1946), Nebraska (1946), Arkansas (1947), Georgia (1947), North Carolina (1947), Tennessee (1947), Texas (1947), Virginia (1947), Iowa (1947), North Dakota (1947), Nevada (1951), Alabama (1953), Mississippi (1954), South Carolina (1954), Utah (1955), Kansas (1958), Wyoming (1963), Louisiana (1976), Idaho (1985), Oklahoma (2001), Indiana (2012), Michigan (2012 but repeal effective 2024), Wisconsin (2015), West Virginia (2016), and Kentucky (2017).

The true anti-union, anti-worker character of a "right to work" law is apparent from the company it keeps. The states that initially rushed to adopt these laws in the 1940s and 1950s were not beacons of workers' rights. On the contrary, other than some very rural states with little industrial union experience, such as South Dakota or Nebraska, they typically were states that were also seeking to hang onto various Jim Crow laws. "Right to work" snugly fit into that legal framework. For example, while the state of Florida was adopting its first-in-the-nation "right to work" law, it was actively defending a version of a state peonage law before the U.S. Supreme Court. Under that law, a worker could be arrested and prosecuted for fraud for quitting a job before the job's term was over, restricting his right to work for another employer. Other states, such as Georgia, featured vagrancy laws that criminalized unemployment so that poor people, particularly poor Black men, could be charged with vagrancy and punished with work on a farm. One historian has quoted the Atlanta Constitution's appeal to police to illustrate how the vagrancy law worked: "Cotton is ripening. See that the 'vags' get busy." 10 While these states were passing "right to work" laws, newspaper articles highlighted that, "due to a tight labor situation in some of the Southern States, emigrant-agent laws are being rigidly enforced."11 These emigrant-agent laws were designed to control and curtail efforts of out-of-state or even out-of-county employers from recruiting workers to work elsewhere. These and other laws limited workers' freedom to work where they wanted and their ability to negotiate, even on their own as individuals, better terms and conditions at work.

It was in this context that "right to work" laws were adopted by these states. An unemployed person could not hold out for a better-paying job, but rather would be forced to work on a farm under a vagrancy law. An employed worker could be entrapped by a form of peonage and be forced to work out the rest of his job on the employer's terms under threat of arrest rather than seek out other employment. Employers could rest assured that any poaching of workers by outside employers would be limited, so they would not have to compete for labor and bid its price upward. And if workers exercised their federal right to collectively bargain, there was now an insidious way—through "right to work" laws—to starve the democratically elected union of resources, so that the union would not be able to bargain new terms effectively. Each of these laws in their own way was designed to ensure employer control over workers and the terms of their employment, not workers' liberty.

There was an added racist element to the early campaign for "right to work" laws. One of the first champions of "right to work" laws, Texas businessman Vance Muse, argued that, with unions, "From now on, white women and white men will be forced into organizations with black African apes whom they will have to call 'brother' or lose their jobs." For Muse, unions, with their ability to break down racial lines, were a threat to segregation and white supremacy, and "right to work" was a way of maintaining those lines.

While the misleading slogan "right to work" might have been penned by a white supremacist, the bills were pressed into law with vigorous support from employers and their associations, like the

⁹ See Pollock v. Williams, 322 U.S. 4 (1944).

¹⁰ Jennifer Roback, "Southern Labor Law in the Jim Crow Era: Exploitative or Competitive," *University of Chicago Law Review* 51 (1984): 1161.

¹¹ "Cayuga County Farmers Faced by Critical Shortage," Syracuse Herald Journal, August 5, 1951, 69.

¹² Richard D. Kahlenberg and Moshe Z. Marvit, "The Ugly Racial History of 'Right to Work," *Dissent*, December 20, 2012, https://www.dissentmagazine.org/online articles/the-ugly-racial-history-of-right-to-work/.

National Association of Manufacturers and the Southern States Industrial Council.¹³ As time went on, states outside the Old South became the battlegrounds for "right to work" laws. To adopt a "right to work" law was a mark of being "business friendly" in the interstate competition for capital investments.¹⁴

There is a reason why big business supports "right to work" laws. It is the same reason why these laws have been more accurately described as "right to work for less" laws. These laws result in a reduced rate of unionization. And a reduced rate of unionization results in lower wages, lesser benefits, and generally cheaper labor costs. If "right to work" resulted in higher wages and benefits, then we would not see organizations aligned with big business spending millions to have these laws enacted.

Impact of "Right to Work" Laws

Studying the precise economic impact of "right to work" laws has proven notoriously difficult. These laws are never passed in isolation. They are part and parcel of a broader regulatory framework that includes other employment and tax rules. States have different industrial bases, varying access to markets, different populations, and so on. When determining whether "right to work" leads to job growth, a "business friendly" offer to an employer seeking to relocate might feature a "right to work" law but also generous taxpayer-funded subsidies. Depending on what factors you attempt to control for and time periods you consider, these studies can have wildly different results. But a few items appear undeniable or uncontradicted.

Studies have found that adopting a "right to work" law reduces a state's unionization rate. A 1983 study published as a working paper by the National Bureau of Economic Research (NBER) found that there is a dramatic fall in organizing immediately after passage of the law and a less dramatic decline in later years, concluding that "right to work" reduces unionization by 5–10 percent. A 1995 study found that "right to work" laws "significantly affect union density in the private sector." Another researcher agreed that adoption of a "right to work" law has an immediate negative impact

¹³ Marc Dixon, "Limiting Labor: Business Political Mobilization and Union Setback in the States," *Journal of Policy History* 19, no. 3 (2007): 320, http://rankandfile.ca/wp-content/uploads/2014/02/MDD_Limit_Labor_07.pdf.

¹⁴ See, e.g., "Why South Carolina," South Carolina Department of Commerce website,

https://www.sccommerce.com/why-south-carolina (accessed November 26, 2023), featuring the phrase "Business Friendly Right to Work State" without further explanation, presumably because businesses understand that the phrasing signals an anti-union political environment with fewer, weaker, or nonexistent unions. "Right to work" is a signal to business, not workers. Indeed, the South Carolina Department of Employment and Workforce website, as unlike the Department of Commerce website, makes no mention of a "right to work," as the phrase turns up "no results" when the site is searched. See https://dew.sc.gov/searchresults?q=%22right%20to%20work%22 (accessed November 26, 2023).

¹⁵ For example, when Boeing selected North Charleston, South Carolina, as the site for its new 787 factory, it selected "right to work" South Carolina over free-bargaining Washington state—but South Carolina also provided over \$1 billion in tax incentives to Boeing. *See* Amanda Robertson, Boeing's Model for the New Global Corporation Is a Recipe for an America without a Middle Class," *Medium*, June 19, 2018, <a href="https://medium.com/south-carolina-politics/boeings-model-for-the-new-global-corporation-is-a-recipe-for-an-americal content of the provided that the provided in the provided that th

https://medium.com/south-carolina-politics/boeings-model-for-the-new-global-corporation-is-a-recipe-for-an-america-without-a-middle-class-21b868adeaee.

¹⁶ David T. Ellwood and Glenn A. Fine, "The Impact of Right-to-Work Laws on Union Organizing," National Bureau of Economic Research working paper, May 1983, https://www.nber.org/papers/w1116.

¹⁷ Joe C. Davis and John H. Huston, "Right-to-work laws and union density: New evidence from micro data," *Journal of Labor Research* 16 (1995): 223–29, https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/BF02685742.

on union organizing and a long-run depression of the unionization rate, reducing union density by 5–8 percent. A 2016 study focused exclusively on Oklahoma's 2001 passage of "right to work" concluded that the law decreased the state's private sector unionization rates. Most recently, NBER published a study of states that adopted "right to work" from 2011 to 2017 and found that these laws resulted in a 4 percent drop in unionization rates five years after enactment and a 13 percent drop in the most union-dense industries of construction, education, and public administration. On the most union-dense industries of construction, education, and public administration.

Given the union difference in wages and benefits won through collective bargaining, it is no surprise that studies find that passage of a "right to work" law reduces worker compensation from what it would otherwise be. On this issue in particular, researchers have battled over how to control for the many factors beyond "right to work" that might affect wage trends. For example, there is the reality that most states that adopted "right to work" laws already had low unionization rates and few legal protections for workers, so they began with lower wages than states that reject "right to work" laws. Likewise, these states have lower costs of living so one should consider how far the dollar goes, even if there are fewer dollars to spend. A 2011 study conducted an analysis that controlled for demography of the workforce, the job characteristics of the workers, state-level economic conditions, and cost of living. It found that, after controlling for all these variables, "right to work" states had 3.1 percent lower wages than free-bargaining states, 2.6 percent lower rates of employer-sponsored health insurance, and 4.8 percent lower rates of employer-sponsored pensions. Per this data, if "right to work" had been imposed on the rest of the country in 2011 with all these downstream effects on compensation, workers in free-bargaining states would have seen their annual salaries drop by \$1,500; 2 million workers would have lost employer-sponsored health insurance; and 3 million workers would have lost access to a pension.²¹ Looking solely at wages and not benefits, the 2022 NBER-published study of the states that adopted "right to work" from 2011 to 2017 found that wages dropped by 1 percent five years after adoption and by more than 4 percent in the same timeframe for the union-dense industries of construction, education, and public administration. These researchers noted that, overall, there is a 20 percent difference in unionization rates between "right to work" and free-bargaining states, with "right to work" states having wages that are 7.5 percent lower than those in the free-bargaining states.²²

When it comes to employment and job growth, studies have likewise struggled to isolate the causal impact of a "right to work" law. Some have engaged in a spatial analysis, looking at counties that border one another across a "right to work" state/free-bargaining state divide. A great deal of attention is focused on manufacturing employment in particular, since, unlike services, manufacturing can be relocated, with "right to work" laws being part of a "smokestack chasing"

Bureau of Labor Research working paper, 2022, https://www.nber.org/papers/w30098.

¹⁸ W. J. Moore, "The determinants and effects of right-to-work laws: A review of the recent literature," *Journal of Labor Research* 19 (1998): 445–69, https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s12122-998-1041-z.

¹⁹ Ozkan Eren and Serkan Ozbecklik, "What do right-to-work laws do? Evidence from a synthetic control method analysis," *Journal of Policy Analysis and Management* 35, no. 1 (2016): 173–94, https://www.jstor.org/stable/43866565.

²⁰ Nicole Fortin, Thomas Lemiuex, and Neil Lloyd, "Right-to-work laws, unionization, and wage setting," National Bureau of Labor Research working paper, 2022, https://www.nber.org/papers/w30098.

²¹ Elise Gould and Heidi Shierhoz, "The compensation penalty of 'right-to-work' laws," Economic Policy Institute Briefing Paper #299, February 17, 2011, https://files.epi.org/page/-/old/briefingpapers/BriefingPaper299.pdf.
²² Nicole Fortin, Thomas Lemiuex, and Neil Lloyd, "Right-to-work laws, unionization, and wage setting," National

strategy. Certainly, "right to work," as shorthand for weak or nonexistent unions or a lesser chance of being organized, is one tool of many that a state might use to compete with other states for capital investments and plant relocations. This competition can result in job loss in one state and job gains in another, and, at least anecdotally, it depresses wages across the board. A refrain I often heard growing up in a manufacturing area in free-bargaining West Virginia was that unions needed to be careful about pressing the employer too hard on wage increases or the factory would move south. After decades of employers having "right to work" venues available, it is likely that the adoption of "right to work" by a particular state does not have as significant an impact on employment as it once did. Indeed, a study of the 2001 adoption of "right to work" by Oklahoma found no impact on total employment for the state, as well as no impact on wage rates. There are bigger issues at work. That state and many other "right to work" states have seen manufacturing jobs move overseas, to countries such as China that, with no regard for workers' rights and freedoms, can outcompete even the most anti-union states on labor costs, if labor costs and collective bargaining are the principal concerns of an employer looking to relocate. 24

In any event, the subject of his hearing is a national "right to work" law, which would eliminate the differences between states on this question of union security. If the theories that proponents use state-by-state are correct – that adopting "right to work" in your state will attract investment from elsewhere or new investments that would otherwise go elsewhere – then the main employment impact of a national "right to work" law is to eliminate this particular incentive for an employer to locate or relocate to a "right to work" state, therefore hurting job growth outlooks for the current "right to work" states.

By reducing labor's bargaining power nationally, a national "right to work" law would certainly have a negative impact on workers' compensation. Conversely, by weakening the bargaining power of workers, a national "right to work" law would likely have a positive impact on executives' compensation. A study of recent "right to work" enactments show precisely that inverse correlation between workers' share and owners' share of wealth. Within one year, "right to work" laws "eliminate a substantial fraction of real wage growth" for workers as their bargaining power decreases. As the firm's bargaining power increases, it keeps more for itself. The study found that executives benefit from adoption of "right to work," receiving "increases in base salary, the value of options granted, and other compensation, such as contributions to pension plans." Moreover, dividend payouts increase, particularly by the third year after adoption of "right to work." Firms headquartered in a "right to work" state are "more likely to decrease their labor force due to a negative industry-wide shock than firms located in" free-bargaining states.²⁵ These behaviors of

²³ Ozkan Eren and Serkan Ozbecklik, "What do right-to-work laws do? Evidence from a synthetic control method analysis," *Journal of Policy Analysis and Management* 35, no. 1 (2016): 173–94, https://www.jstor.org/stable/43866565.

²⁴ For a good overview of the loss of manufacturing across the South in recent decades due to international trade, *see* David L. Carlton and Peter Coclanis, "The Roots of Southern Deindustrialization," *Challenge* 61, nos. 5–6 (January 27, 2019):418–26, https://doi.org/10.1080/05775132.2018.1543070. The South's industrialization efforts largely relied upon "smokestack chasing," luring existing industries to the region. Such "runaway shops," by their more mobile nature, were apt to run away from the South itself as soon as another region or nation came courting with a better deal.

²⁵ Sudheer Chava, Andras Danis, and Alex Hsu, "The economic impact of right-to-work laws: Evidence from collective bargaining agreements and corporate policies," *Journal of Financial Economics* 137, no. 2 (August 2020): 451–69, https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0304405X20300386.

increasing executive compensation, converting more profits into dividends for shareholders, and treating the workforce as dispensable when there are any bumps in the road are all functions of an imbalance of power in dramatic favor of the company over the workers post-"right to work." A 2009 study tracked this same result, finding per capita personal income and wages higher in free-bargaining states, and business owner's income higher in "right to work" states. ²⁶ In the context of a weakened labor movement in general over the past several decades, national "right to work" would simply mean more of the same—more income inequality, bigger gaps between executives and rank-and-file workers, and more job insecurity. ²⁷

Firms freed from union watchdogs and pursuing the narrow interests of executives are not necessarily good for the overall health of the nation. A 2015 OECD study, for example, found that growing income inequality hampers economic growth. One economist extrapolated from the study: "Using the same OECD estimates, if the United States could reduce its inequality to the level in Canada, U.S. GDP would rise about 0.9 percentage points per year. This is a large effect relative to the average annual growth rate since 1970 of U.S. inflation-adjusted GDP of about 2.8 percent." It has been the lack of workers' power—not the lack of corporate power—that has squeezed the American middle class in contemporary times, yet a national "right to work" law would plainly only exacerbate this imbalance.

By weakening unions, a national "right to work" law would reduce the many benefits that collective bargaining produces. A 2021 report by the Illinois Economic Policy Institute found that "right to work" states when compared to free-bargaining states:

- have 3 percent lower hourly wages for workers on average;
- have 5 percent less health insurance coverage;
- have 8 percent less retirement security;

²⁶ Lonnie Stevans, "The effect of endogenous right-to-work laws on business and economic conditions in the United States: a multivariate approach," *Review of Law and Economics* 5 (January 2009): 595, https://www.researchgate.net/publication/46556395 The Effect of Endogenous Right-to-Work Laws on Busines and Economic Conditions in the United States A Multivariate Approach.

²⁷ See Anne Field, "CEO-Worker Pay Gap Widens – and Employees Aren't Happy About It," Forbes (May 23, 2022), at

https://www.forbes.com/sites/annefield/2022/05/23/ceo-worker-pay-gap-widens-and-employees-arent-happy-about-it/?sh=4831b6eb142c (accessed November 26, 2023). The article cites a JUST Capital study of CEO-to-worker pay ratios which found that, in some industries, the average CEO to median worker pay ratio was 340:1 during the period of 2020 to 2022, with the gap worsening across all industries in recent years. It also points to a 2022 survey by SSRS finding that "almost nine in 10 (87%) agree that the growing gap between CEO pay and worker pay is a problem in this country." Also cited is a 2022 Brookings report "that surveyed 22 companies employing more than 7 million frontline workers. It found that only one-third pay at least half their employees a living wage. Company shareholders were rewarded five times more than workers."

²⁸ "In It Together: Why less inequality benefits all," OECD, 2015, at https://read.oecd-ilibrary.org/employment/in-it-together-why-less-inequality-benefits-all_9789264235120-en#page4 (accessed November 26, 2023).

²⁹ John Schmitt, "OECD report says income inequality hampers economic growth," Washington Center for Equitable Growth, June 4, 2015, at

https://equitablegrowth.org/oecd-report-says-income-inequality-hampers-economic-growth/ (accessed November 26, 2023)..

- have larger pay penalties for workers deemed essential during the COVID-19 pandemic, including 16 percent for police officers and firefighters, 11 percent for construction workers, and 7 percent for registered nurses;
- have 11 percent fewer workers with bachelor's degrees or higher;
- have 31 percent fewer registered apprentices per 100,000 workers;
- have 50 percent more on-the-job fatalities per 100,000 workers;
- have economic productivity that is 17 percent lower per worker;
- had economic growth that was 3 percent slower during the pre-COVID-19 economic expansion;
- have a consumer-debt-to-GDP ratio that is 26 percent higher;
- have higher loan delinquency rates;
- have 15 percent more of their households falling below the poverty line;
- have 10 percent more of their households receiving food stamps;
- have no discernible bump to employment, with "right-to-work" ranking outside of the Top 10 factors cited by corporate executives in business location decisions;
- have a life expectancy at birth that is two years lower;
- are not in the top ten states with regard to life expectancy, while nine of the bottom ten states with the lowest life expectancy are "right-to-work" states;
- have infant mortality rates that are 28 percent higher, on average;
- have 3 percent fewer of their adults voting in national elections;
- have 18 percent fewer of their adults contacting their elected officials; and
- have 3 percent fewer of their adults donating to charities, schools, or other nonpolitical organizations.³⁰

Some of these phenomena may be attributable to more factors than just union strength, but unions make a clear difference. Having higher wages, access to affordable health care, and experience participating in a democratic organization can make a difference when it comes to poverty, infant mortality, and civic engagement.

And unions make a difference not only where they operate and not only for their own members. The U.S. Treasury Department recently issued a report on the value of collective bargaining, pointing out the spillover effects of unions on nonunion workers. For example, for every 1 percent increase in private-sector unionization rates there is a 0.3 percent increase in nonunion workers' wages, with even larger effects for workers without a college degree. A clear example of a spillover effect occurred in the past few weeks within the auto industry. When the auto workers won their strike against the Big Three, foreign carmakers who located their U.S. plants in "right to work" states and have remained nonunion increased their wage rates to closer approximate that of workers who had exercised their full bargaining power at a collective bargaining table. Presumably, these foreign carmakers did not want workers to be incentivized to organize unions in the wake of the UAW

³⁰ Frank Manzo IV and Robert Bruno, "Promoting good jobs and a stronger economy: How free collective-bargaining states outperform 'right to work' states," Illinois Economic Policy Institute paper, February 9, 2021,

https://illinoisepi.files.wordpress.com/2020/05/ilepi-pmcr-promoting-good-jobs-and-a-stronger-economy-final.pdf. ³¹ Laura Feiveson, "Labor Unions and the US Economy," U.S. Department of the Treasury, August 28, 2023, https://home.treasury.gov/news/featured-stories/labor-unions-and-the-us-economy.

victory. The pay raises, benefiting workers in southern "right to work" states, was termed "the UAW bump." With a national right to work law, and a consequently less-resourced UAW, there would be less or no UAW bump.³² By weakening unions everywhere, a national "right to work" law would hurt union and nonunion employees alike, as nonunion employers would feel less pressure to keep wages up to attract and retain workers or fend off an organizing drive.

A national "right to work" law has equity implications. Collective bargaining has helped narrow the wage and wealth gaps between Black and white workers. Thanks to union contracts, unionized Black workers make 14.7 percent more than nonunion Black workers, while white workers make 9.6 percent more than nonunion white workers. That higher union premium for Black workers helps close the overall wage gap..³³ A national "right to work" law, by weakening unions and reducing unionization rates, would therefore have a disproportionately negative impact on Black workers.

On Rights and Liberties Arguments

Setting aside the economic harms caused by a national "right to work" law, it may be that proponents simply value the liberty of individual workers to not pay a fee to a union expending resources to represent them more than the liberty of a union, democratically elected by its worker members, and the employer employing those workers to make an agreement on how to cover the costs of bargaining and enforcing a contract. But that makes "right to work" a liberty to free-ride. Not even libertarians favor this "liberty." The Libertarian Party has long opposed "right to work" laws because they amount to government restrictions on the freedom of contract between employers and unions.³⁴ Nevertheless, if the liberty to free-ride is a critical individual right, why did "right to work" proponents exempt police officers and firefighters from Michigan's "right to work" law?³⁵ Of all workers whose liberty was to be protected, why would police and fire be left out? The law's supporters struggled to come up with a coherent answer. One "right to work" proponent said police officers and firefighters were exempted from "right to work" because they do not have a right to strike. In other words, in a double-whammy against police and fire, stripped of the right to strike, they are also stripped of the individual right to free-ride? The only way to make sense of the Michigan law was to be honest about the true nature of the legislation: it was not about expanding worker liberty but about curtailing worker power. As a concession to two politically-favored groups, understanding that these groups did not have the right to strike (one kind of worker power exercised at bargaining), legislators showed mercy and decided to not also strip them of their union security (resources for bargaining). Liberty has nothing to do with it. (Incidentally, Michigan has since voted

20

³² Nathaniel Meyersohn, "'UAW bump:' Toyota, Honda and Hyundai are raising wages," CNN, November 14, 2023, https://edition.cnn.com/2023/11/14/cars/uaw-labor-toyota-honda-hyundai/index.html.

³³ Natalie Spievack, "Can labor unions help close the black-white wage gap?" Urban Institute, February 1, 2019, https://www.urban.org/urban-wire/can-labor-unions-help-close-black-white-wage-gap.

³⁴ See Sheldon Richman, "The Libertarian Case Against Right to Work Laws," *Reason*, December 16, 2012, https://reason.com/2012/12/16/libertarian-case-against-right-to-work-l/. The Libertarian Party's 2000 platform, for example, was very explicit on this issue: "...we urge repeal of the National Labor Relations Act, and all state Right-to-Work Laws which prohibit employers from making voluntary contracts with unions." National Platform of the Libertarian Party, Adopted in Convention, Anaheim, California, July 2000, http://www.dehnbase.org/lpus/library/platform/2000/intro.html#toc (accessed November 26, 2023).

³⁵ Rick Haglund, "Policy reasons for exempting police, fire from Right to Work remain unclear," *Bridge Michigan* December 18, 2012,

https://www.bridgemi.com/michigan-government/policy-reasons-exempting-police-fire-right-work-remain-unclear.

to repeal its "right to work" law, while the US Supreme Court has since imposed "right to work" on all public sector employment, including police and fire.)

After all, the liberty to not pay fees for services rendered is not just an odd notion of liberty, but also an extraordinarily narrow one. This bill concerning a national "right to work" is focused on that fraction of workers with union representation with a union security clause in their contract working in one of the now-minority jurisdictions without a "right to work" law or for a Railway Labor Act employer. Noncompete agreements, for example, impose a far greater restriction on more workers' right to work than a union security clause. A union security clause says nothing about who is hired. It merely says that, once hired, you can enjoy the benefits of this contract so long as you pay a fee to cover the cost of bargaining, administering, and enforcing that contract. A noncompete agreement, usually imposed on hires without negotiation, says you cannot be employed by any competitors for some period of time, directly prohibiting you from working in an industry except with the employer that imposed the agreement. There are less than 12 million union-represented workers in free-bargaining states, a large portion of whom are already exempted from union security provisions as public employees. But over 30 million workers are subject to a noncompete agreement restricting their actual right to work, and 38 percent of all workers are expected to be subject to a noncompete agreement sometime during their careers.³⁶ Noncompete agreements do not appear to be a concern of "right to work" proponents, even though they directly restrict a person's actual right to work. On the contrary, the U.S. Chamber of Commerce's letter opposing a proposal to regulate noncompete agreements at the Federal Trade Commission reads like a who's-who of big-business "right to work" proponents.³⁷ There is one thing that a noncompete agreement, which can radically restrict a person's actual right to work, and a misnomered "right to work" law have in common: they curtail worker power and enhance employer power.

Perhaps the concern of proponents is as narrow as a right to work without deductions from your paycheck. In that case, it should be noted that there are other lawful deductions made from workers' paychecks in both "right to work" and free-bargaining states. For example, unless a state has restricted these deductions, an employer can deduct expenses from employees' paychecks for the provision of uniforms, so long as the deduction does not result in pay below the minimum wage.³⁸ These uniform deductions go to employers to compensate them for their expenses (employer power!), not unions to compensate them for theirs (worker power!), and that may make all the difference for "right to work" proponents.³⁹

_

³⁶ "Union affiliation of employed wage and salary workers by state, 2021-2022 annual averages," Bureau of Labor Statistics, January 19, 2023, https://www.bls.gov/news.release/union2.t05.htm; Ashley Merryman, "What Is a Noncompete Contract?" U.S. News & World Report, October 4, 2023, https://law.usnews.com/law-firms/advice/articles/what-is-a-noncompete-contract.

³⁷ "Coalition Comments on FTC Proposed Rule to Ban Noncompetes," *U.S. Chamber of Commerce* website (April 17, 2023), at

https://www.uschamber.com/finance/antitrust/coalition-comments-on-ftc-proposed-rule-to-ban-noncompetes (accessed November 26, 2023).

³⁸ "Fact Sheet #16: Deductions from Wages for Uniforms and Other Facilities under the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA)," Department of Labor Wage and Hour Division, July 2009, https://www.dol.gov/agencies/whd/fact-sheets/16-flsa-wage-deductions.

³⁹ A Chick-Fil-A employee handbook, for example, warns that, if an employee fails to give two-weeks notice when resigning, "management reserves the right to deduct Chick-fil-A's cost of uniform(s) purchased at the time of hire." *Chick-Fil-A Employee Handbook*, undated, Chick-Fil-A Powdersville, 12,

Conclusion

Ultimately, "right to work" is narrowly focused on a particular mechanism of union funding. Its purpose is not worker liberty. Its purpose is to weaken workers' bargaining power. Doing so results in great benefits for the already rich, and more loss for working people. And a national "right to work" law seeks to accomplish these ends on a national scale rather than a state-by-state scale. The great irony of national "right to work" is that the one talking point that "right to work" proponents had was a state-level talking point: a "right to work" state would be more business-friendly compared to other states and therefore attract jobs from employers who do not want to bargain collectively with their employees; that is, proponents were aiming for a state with more jobs at lower pay. With a national "right to work" law, proponents would not be able to claim that particular "business environment" advantage for any particular state. All states would be the same on this score. "Right to work" would no longer constitute a reason for businesses to move from one state to another. South Carolina would lose the claimed "right to work" advantage over, say, Washington state. So what is the point of a national law? The point is undermining funding for unions. With national "right to work," unions will certainly have lost a form of funding—the agency fee in a minority of states—and will be that much weaker as a result, and the already-rich will have that much more power.

I respectfully recommend rejecting legislation that results in, among other things, weaker unions and higher executive compensation. As we speak, unions are proving their mettle at bargaining tables and on picket lines, winning record-breaking contracts for their members with positive spillover effects for workers throughout the economy. The American people see the difference that unions make in providing a voice for workers and countering the power of big corporations. The public is giving labor organizations their highest favorability rating in half a century. This support cuts across party lines. In every major labor dispute recently, the public has overwhelmingly sided with the workers over the employers. The country wants and needs stronger, not weaker, unions. Close to 50 percent of all nonunion workers have said they would join a union if they could, but the national unionization rate—10.1 percent—realizes only a fraction of that desire. That gap is a function of a broken labor law that sits in this Committee's jurisdiction. Instead of considering H.R. 1200, I respectfully recommend Congress pass the Protecting the Right to Organize Act, which would

http://upstatecfa.com/wp-content/uploads/2021/03/Employee-Handbook-2.pdf (accessed November 26, 2023). So long as those paycheck deductions do not result in less than \$7.25 per hour (or less than an overtime rate if applicable), they would be perfectly legal under the Fair Labor Standards Act. Compare the case of a Wing Stop franchisee in Mississippi, who deducted from employee paychecks the cost of uniforms, training, background checks, and cash register shortages, but went beyond the limit, causing employees to make less than the federal minimum wage. "Wing Stop franchisee illegally deducts uniform, training, background check costs; US Labor Department recovers \$51k for 244 workers," U.S. Department of Labor press release, August 11, 2022, https://www.dol.gov/newsroom/releases/whd/whd20220811 (accessed November 26, 2023).

⁴⁰ See Steven Greenhouse, "Labor's Great Reset," *The Century Foundation* website (November 9, 2023), at https://tcf.org/content/commentary/labors-great-reset/ (accessed November 26, 2023).

⁴¹ Lydia Saad, "More in U.S. See Unions Strengthening and Want It That Way," Gallup, August 30, 2023, https://news.gallup.com/poll/510281/unions-strengthening.aspx.

⁴² Thomas A. Kochan, Duanyi Yang, et al., "Worker Voice in America: Is there a gap between what workers expect and what they experience," *ILR Review* 72, no. 1 (January 2019): 3–38, https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/0019793918806250.

strengthen Americans' right to organize and give more workers a chance to bargain for a better deal for themselves and their families.